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To Whom It May Concern:
On the USPTO.gov website the guidelines for filing trademarks are outlined in great detail. As
a small business owner in the online retail space, upon starting my business, I reviewed the
trademark process and guidelines provided on this website. I initially felt confident that if I
ever needed to trademark my business name, I understood what was involved and that the
USPTO was diligent in ensuring only proper trademarks would be registered. However, after
only being in business for a few weeks I quickly learned that what I read in the guidelines on
the uspto.gov website were not at all what was actually occurring in the trademark world with
regard to class 025 specifically. Having previous experience in public service, I went back to
the website and located the Trademark Manual of Examining Procedure (TMEP) October
2018. This document provides the constitutional basis for Trademarks and pulls together
citations from the United States Code (U.S.C) as well as the Code of Federal Regulations
(C.F.R.). This manual sets forth the guidelines and procedures that examining attorneys at the
USPTO should be following, however there are several current practices at the USPTO that
are inconsistent with the laws and regulations in place. I am not an attorney; I am just a very
concerned small business owner looking to protect my business as well as the small businesses
of countless others, just as the U.S.C. and C.F.R. sets out to ensure. And after recently learning
of a proposed fee for a Letter of Protest, I am writing to you because I feel it is unfair to
charge a business owner who is already taking time from their day to research and submit the
form and evidence in the Letter of Protest. Many of these owners, such as myself, are
submitting LOP’s due to the frivolous nature of a common word or phrase which could have a
global effect on the industry as a whole. Searching for online for widespread use should be a
USPTO requirement for every examiner considering a class 025, 009 application, but that does
not seem to be happening. Additionally, there are several inconsistencies in regulations versus
current USPTO practices that I have experienced and outlined below:
TMEP 704 Initial Examination>704.01 The initial examination of an application by the
examining attorney must be a complete examination. A complete examination includes a
search for conflicting marks and an examination of the written application, any voluntary
amendment(s) or other documents filed by applicant before an initial Office action is issued
(see TMEP §702.01), the drawing, and any specimen(s) or foreign registration(s), to determine
whether the mark is eligible for the type of registration requested, whether amendment is
necessary, and whether all required fees have been paid. The examining attorney’s first Office
action must be complete, so the applicant will be advised of all requirements for amendment
and all grounds for refusal, with the exception of use-related issues that are considered for the
first time in the examination of an amendment to allege use under 15 U.S.C. §1051(c) or a
statement of use under 15 U.S.C. §1051(d) in an intent-to-use application. The key language
above is a “complete examination” which does not seem to be occurring in many applications.
Many applicants are not fully complying with the following guidelines and this is being
overlooked by the USPTO examining attorneys. 15 U.S.C. §1051(a)(3)(D) to the best of the
verifier’s knowledge and belief, no other person has the right to use such mark in commerce
either in the identical form thereof or in such near resemblance thereto as to be likely, when
used on or in connection with the goods of such other person, to cause confusion, or to cause

mistake, or to deceive, except that, in the case of every application claiming concurrent use,
the applicant shall— (i) state exceptions to the claim of exclusive use; and (ii) shall specify, to
the extent of the verifier’s knowledge— (I) any concurrent use by others; (II) the goods on or
in connection with which and the areas in which each concurrent use exists; (III) the periods of
each use; and (IV) the goods and area for which the applicant desires registration.
An excellent example of failure to verify this information is evident for the recently registered
trademark for the word “Dogs” (Registration Number 5843989; Serial Number 88299285;
Registration Date August 27, 2019; Goods and Services IC 025 US 022 039). A simple
Amazon.com search on just apparel shows that the word “Dogs” is being concurrently used by
tens of thousands of others. I could cite several other registered trademarks where this is
evident, but this is the most recent and one of the most ludicrous examples of what is
occurring with regard to a supposed “complete examination” of trademark applications. If I
were the Commissioner of Trademarks I’d be terribly embarrassed that my organization
permitted the registration of a trademark on the word “Dogs” which is a clear example that my
office is not upholding their responsibility of ensuring that the statues regulating the
registration of trademarks is being upheld in the United States. The examining attorney is also
responsible for verifying the “specimen” that the applicant submits meets the regulations
outlined in both TEMP 806.01(a) Use in Commerce - §1(a) and TMEP 904. Upon review of
the submitted specimen for the same example above “Dogs” (Registration Number 5843989;
Serial Number 88299285; Registration Date August 27, 2019; Goods and Services IC 025 US
022 039) you will clearly see that the specimen did not meet the guidelines and should have
been refused at that point, but hence this was also overlooked. Though, the previously cited
steps that should have caused a refusal of this mark by the examining attorney were missed,
certainly the review of whether the word “Dogs” would function as a trademark would be a
basis for refusal since this word functions as common English language.
TMEP 904.07(b) Whether the Specimen Shows the Applied-for Mark Functioning as a Mark
In a §1(a) application for registration or an allegation of use submitted in a §1(b) application
for a trademark or service mark, the examining attorney must also evaluate the specimen to
determine whether the applied-for mark is used in a way that shows that: (1) the applied-for
mark identifies the goods/services of the applicant and distinguishes them from the
goods/services of others; and (2) the applied-for mark indicates the source of those
goods/services. See 15 U.S.C. §1127. If use on the specimen fails in either regard, the record
lacks the requisite evidence that the applied-for mark functions as a mark. The following nonexhaustive list reflects examples where review of the specimen would indicate a failure to
function as a mark: Applied-for mark is used solely as a trade name (see TMEP §1202.01);
Applied-for mark is mere ornamentation ( see TMEP §1202.03); Applied-for mark is merely
informational matter ( see TMEP §§1202.04, 1301.02(a)); Applied-for mark identifies the
name or pseudonym of a performing artist or author ( see TMEP §1202.09(a)); Applied-for
mark identifies the title of a single creative work ( see TMEP §1202.08); Applied-for mark
identifies a model number or grade designation ( see TMEP §1202.16); Applied-for mark is
merely a background design or shape that does not create a commercial impression separable
from the entire mark ( see TMEP §1202.11); Applied-for mark identifies a process, system, or
method ( see TMEP §1301.02(e)); Applied-for mark is used to refer to activities that are not
considered "services" ( see TMEP §§1301.01 et seq.); Applied-for mark is used solely as a
domain name ( see TMEP §1215.02); Applied-for mark is used solely to identify a character (
see TMEP §1301.02(b)). Hence, the trademark for the word “Dogs” could have certainly been
refused based on ornamentation as outlined in the regulations below: Applied-for mark is mere
ornamentation ( see TMEP §1202.03); 1202.03 Refusal on Basis of Ornamentation Subject

matter that is merely a decorative feature does not identify and distinguish the applicant’s
goods and, thus, does not function as a trademark. A decorative feature may include words,
designs, slogans, or trade dress. This matter should be refused registration because it is merely
ornamentation and, therefore, does not function as a trademark, as required by §§1, 2, and 45
of the Trademark Act, 15 U.S.C. §§1051, 1052, and 1127. For a mark for services, if the
applied-for matter would be perceived only as decoration or ornamentation when used in
connection with the identified services, a refusal as nondistinctive trade dress must issue under
Trademark Act §§1, 2, 3, and 45, 15 U.S.C. §§1051, 1052, 1053, and 1127. See TMEP
§§1202.02 and 1202.02(b)-1202.02(b)(ii) regarding trade dress and TMEP §§1301.02–
1301.02(f) regarding matter that does not function as a service mark.
Moreover, “Dogs” is a textbook example of an applied for mark that is “merely informational”
per the following TMEP regulations which also include extensive case law for examples far
less absurd than “Dogs”. Applied-for mark is merely informational matter ( see TMEP
§§1202.04, 1301.02(a)); 1202.04(b) Widely Used Messages "Widely used messages" include
slogans, terms, and phrases used by various parties to convey ordinary or familiar concepts or
sentiments, as well as social, political, religious, or similar informational messages that are in
common use or are otherwise generally understood. The more commonly a term or phrase is
used in everyday speech or in an associational or affinitive manner by various sources, the less
likely consumers will perceive the matter as a trademark or service mark for any goods and
services. In re Eagle Crest, Inc., 96 USPQ2d 1227, 1229-30 (TTAB 2010); cf. In re Peace
Love World Live, LLC, 127 USPQ2d 1400, 1403 (TTAB 2018) (I LOVE YOU, appearing on
bracelets, would be seen as a term of endearment rather than a sourceidentifying trademark).
Messages that merely convey ordinary, familiar concepts or sentiments that are used by a
variety of sources in the marketplace are considered commonplace and will be understood as
conveying the ordinary concept or sentiment normally associated with them, rather than
serving any source-indicating function. See, e.g., D.C. One Wholesaler, Inc. v. Chien, 120
USPQ2d 1710, 1716 (TTAB 2016) (I ♥ DC was found not to function as a mark for clothing
items because it would be perceived merely as an expression of enthusiasm for the city); In re
Volvo Cars of N. Am. Inc., 46 USPQ2d 1455, 1460 (TTAB 1998) (DRIVE SAFELY was
found not to function as a mark when used in connection with automobiles and structural parts
therefor because it would be perceived as an everyday, commonplace safety admonition); In re
Manco, 24 USPQ2d 1938, 1942 (TTAB 1992) (THINK GREEN for products advertised to be
recyclable and to promote energy conservation was found not to function as a mark because it
merely conveys a message of environmental awareness or ecological consciousness).
Messages that are used by a variety of sources to convey social, political, religious, or similar
sentiments or ideas are likely to be perceived as an expression of support for, or affiliation or
affinity with, the ideas embodied in the message rather than as a mark that indicates a single
source of the goods or services. Furthermore, goods that feature such messages are typically
purchased because of the expressive sentiment conveyed by the message and not because they
serve as a means for the consumer to identify and distinguish the applicant’s goods or services
from those of others. For example, the proposed mark ONCE A MARINE, ALWAYS A
MARINE, for clothing, was found not to function as a mark because the evidence showed that
it is a common motto used by, and in support of, the U.S. Marines. In re Eagle Crest, Inc., 96
USPQ2d at 1232. Similarly, the proposed mark NO MORE RINOS! for various goods,
including bumper stickers, signs, and t-shirts, was found not to function as a mark because the
evidence showed that consumers were accustomed to seeing this well-known political slogan
on these types of goods from a variety of different sources. In re Hulting, 107 USPQ2d 1175,
1179 (TTAB 2013). Derivatives or variations of widely used messages also fail to function as
marks if they convey the same or similar type of information or sentiment as the original

wording. See In re Melville Corp., 228 USPQ 970, 971 (TTAB 1986) (finding BRAND
NAMES FOR LESS failed to function as a mark based evidence of widespread use of similar
marketing phrases, noting that "[t]he fact that applicant may convey similar information in a
slightly different way than others is not determinative."); In re Remington Prods., Inc., 3
USPQ2d 1714, 1715 (TTAB 1987) (finding PROUDLY MADE IN THE USA informational
in nature; the addition of "Proudly" before the common phrase "Made in USA" merely added
"further information about the state of mind of the manufacturer and/or its employees in
connection with the production of the goods"); see also D.C. One Wholesaler, Inc. v. Chien,
120 USPQ2d 1710, 1716 (TTAB 2016) (noting that the informational significance of I ♥ DC
was "reinforced by the fact that similar expressions in the form of ‘I ♥__’ have also been
widely used to express such enthusiasms with respect to other places and things"). Any
evidence demonstrating that the public would perceive the wording merely as conveying the
ordinary meaning of the message, or enthusiasm for, affinity with, or endorsement of the
message, supports this refusal. In addition to dictionary or encyclopedia entries showing the
meaning or significance of wording, supporting evidence may include materials (e.g., website
pages, Internet search results lists if sufficient surrounding text is included, social-media
pages, product fact sheets, and other promotional materials) showing the applicant’s manner of
use and the manner of use by third parties. See, e.g., D.C. One Wholesaler, Inc., 120 USPQ2d
at 1716 (finding that I ♥ DC failed to function as a mark for clothing items, stating that the
evidence shows that the wording "has been widely used, over a long period of time and by a
large number of merchandisers as an expression of enthusiasm, affection or affiliation with
respect to the city of Washington, D.C."). The size, location, dominance, and significance of
the wording as it is used in connection with the goods or services should also be considered to
determine if any of these elements further support the perception of the wording merely as an
informational message rather than as indicating the source of goods or services. 1301.02(a)
Matter that Does Not Function as a Service Mark To function as a service mark, a designation
must be used in a manner that would be perceived by purchasers as identifying and
distinguishing the source of the services recited in the application. See In re Keep A Breast
Found., 123 USPQ2d 1869, 1882 (TTAB 2017) (finding that three-dimensional cast of female
breast and torso would be perceived as something that applicant assists in making as part of
applicant’s associational and educational services, rather than as a mark designating the source
of the services). Use of a designation or slogan to convey advertising or promotional
information, rather than to identify and indicate the source of the services, is not service mark
use. See In re Standard Oil Co., 275 F.2d 945, 125 USPQ 227 (C.C.P.A. 1960)
(GUARANTEED STARTING found to be ordinary words that convey information about the
services, not a service mark for the services of "winterizing" motor vehicles); In re Melville
Corp., 228 USPQ 970 (TTAB 1986) (BRAND NAMES FOR LESS found to be informational
phrase that does not function as a mark for retail store services); In re Brock Residence Inns,
Inc., 222 USPQ 920 (TTAB 1984) (FOR A DAY, A WEEK, A MONTH OR MORE so highly
descriptive and informational in nature that purchasers would be unlikely to perceive it as an
indicator of the source of hotel services); In re Wakefern Food Corp., 222 USPQ 76 (TTAB
1984) (WHY PAY MORE found to be a common commercial phrase that does not serve to
identify grocery store services); In re Gilbert Eiseman, P.C., 220 USPQ 89 (TTAB 1983) (IN
ONE DAY not used as source identifier but merely as a component of advertising matter that
conveyed a characteristic of applicant’s plastic surgery services); In re European-American
Bank & Trust Co., 201 USPQ 788 (TTAB 1979) (slogan THINK ABOUT IT found to be an
informational or instructional phrase that would not be perceived as a mark for banking
services); In re Restonic Corp., 189 USPQ 248 (TTAB 1975) (phrase used merely to advertise
goods manufactured and sold by applicant’s franchisees does not serve to identify franchising
services). Cf. In re Post Props., Inc., 227 USPQ 334 (TTAB 1985) (finding QUALITY

SHOWS, set off from text of advertising copy in extremely large typeface and reiterated at the
conclusion of the narrative portion of the ad, to be a registrable service mark for applicant’s
real estate management and leasing services, because it was used in a way that made a
commercial impression separate from that of the other elements of advertising material upon
which it was used, such that the designation would be recognized by prospective customers as
a source identifier). See TMEP §1202.04 regarding informational matter that does not function
as a trademark. A term that is used only to identify a product, device, or instrument sold or
used in the performance of a service rather than to identify the service itself does not function
as a service mark. See In re Moody’s Investors Serv. Inc., 13 USPQ2d 2043 (TTAB 1989)
("Aaa," as used on the specimen, found to identify the applicant’s ratings instead of its rating
services); In re Niagara Frontier Servs., Inc., 221 USPQ 284 (TTAB 1983) (WE MAKE IT,
YOU BAKE IT only identifies pizza, and does not function as a service mark to identify
grocery store services); In re British Caledonian Airways Ltd., 218 USPQ 737 (TTAB 1983)
(term that identifies a seat in the first-class section of an airplane does not function as mark for
air transportation services); In re Editel Prods., Inc., 189 USPQ 111 (TTAB 1975) (MINIMOBILE identifies only a vehicle used in rendering services and does not serve to identify the
production of television videotapes for others); In re Oscar Mayer & Co., 171 USPQ 571
(TTAB 1971) (WIENERMOBILE does not function as mark for advertising and promoting
the sale of wieners, where it is used only to identify a vehicle used in rendering claimed
services). Similarly, a term that only identifies a process, style, method, or system used in
rendering the services is not registrable as a service mark, unless it is also used to identify and
distinguish the service. See TMEP §1301.02(e).
I could go on citing more regulations, but instead I’ll offer additional examples that show
blatant disregard of a “complete examination” clause of the TMEP on the next page for
several trademarks in class IC 025. Each of these frivolous trademarks has a registration
number meaning that at a minimum they made it past the examining attorney’s “complete
examination” and certainly all of them should have received a “failure-tofunction” refusal on
the grounds does not function as a trademark or service mark according to TMEP 904.07(b).

So, as a small business owner, what is my recourse when the government agency responsible
for ensuring frivolous trademarks won’t be registered is negligent in their duties in upholding
the trademark laws? My main recourse is to file a letter of protest (LOP) according to the
USPTO.gov site and the TMEP 1715 Letters of Protest in Pending Application. Countless
other small business owners and I have to take important time away from running our

businesses in order to file LOP’s for pending trademarks that somehow incorrectly made it
through the “complete examination” of the USPTO.
1715.01(a) Issues Appropriate as Subjects of Letters of Protest Appropriate subjects for letters
of protest concern issues that the examining attorney has the authority and resources to pursue
to a legal conclusion without further intervention by third parties. The following are examples
of the most common areas of protest: (1) A third party files an objection to the registration of a
term because it is allegedly generic or descriptive. The objection must be accompanied by
evidence of genericness or descriptiveness. The evidence should be objective, independent,
and factual evidence that the examining attorney may use to support the suggested refusal.
So, I’m sure you can understand my frustration when I discovered that the USPTO is
proposing to begin charging a fee of $100-$200 for each LOP which are currently being filed
in order to prevent trademarks from being registered that clearly violate the guidelines set
forth in the TMEP, U.S.C. and the C.F.R. The purpose of the LOP is to present evidence for
the USPTO attorneys to review. The business owner who submits has no guarantee the LOP
will be reviewed in a timely manner, nor that the evidence will be considered and forwarded
back to the examining attorney. There is also no method to respond if the LOP is denied
and/or not reviewed prior to publication. With no control or ability to respond to these
decisions, the fee seems to be an unfair burden to attach for this type of evidential protest. I’m
pleading that the Commissioner for Trademarks or someone on their team take a close look at
the evidence I have submitted and create a system of checks and balances to ensure that
Examining Attorneys are truly conducting a “complete examination” according to your
guidelines and ensuring the constitutional basis for trademarks is being followed. I’m also
asking that you remove any consideration of charging a fee for LOP’s and also consider
implementation of an easy, inexpensive (proposing $100) way for a layman to petition for
cancellation of a trademark, or file notice of blatant overreach. Additionally, if a fee must be
charged, I would propose charging a fee to applicants whose applied-for mark does not
function as a mark and receives a “failure-to-function” refusal according to TMEP 904.07(b).
This may help reduce the current influx of frivolous trademark applications being submitted to
the USPTO. Sincerely A Concerned Small Business Owner,
The Problem: Trademark trolls are filing frivolous trademarks which are damaging existing
American businesses who are commonly using these well established phrases and expressions
(for example: cats, dogs, beers, etc.). Given that a simple marketplace search is not one of the
tools the examiners are using to validate a filed trademark, many very common phrases and
expressions are being granted trademarks. These newly granted frivolous trademarks are then
weaponized to monopolize widely shared marketplaces (Walmart, Amazon, Etsy, EBay, small
business websites, etc.). These weaponized trademarks are killing American business owners,
and reducing consumer product choice and availability. One tool the defend against these
frivolous trademarks is the letter of protest (LOP). Consequences of a new fee: If a fee is
introduced to the LOP process, then many many American businesses will suffer, commerce
will suffer, consumers will suffer. Alternate solution: A simpler and less costly solution would
be to add an online search to the trademark process. This would significantly reduce the
workload, it would save USPTO both time and money. It would reduce the occurrence of
frivolous trademarks. It would benefit both businesses and consumers.
Also I would like to express my opposition to the USPTO's proposed $100-200 fee for Letters
of Protest. As you know, a trademark is a type of intellectual property consisting of a
recognizable sign, design, or expression which identifies products or services of a particular

source from those of others. It is not meant to be a way to stop competition, but that is how it
is being used regularly in the clothing category IC 025. It may be in other categories as well
but my experience is with IC 025. Giving access to individuals, small businesses and
entrepreneurs to "raise our hand" and point out to the USPTO that a new application doesn't
identify products or services of a particular source but is rather an attempt to stop competition,
makes sense. We, the interested individuals, are spending our time looking for evidence,
gathering it and handing it to the USPTO to aid in their decisions - essentially acting as free
research assistants. I understand that the USPTO receives hundreds, if not thousands of
trademark registration applications monthly. I know because I regularly look through them to
see if any are common phrases trying to get through in order to stop competition in the
marketplace that have nothing to do with identify products or services of a particular source or
brand. I can only imagine how many applications any one lawyer or employee of the USPTO
must review and decide on in any given month. I often look at the logs and see that 2-5
minutes were spent looking online to see if a word or phrase appears to be in common use, and
particularly commercial use, or not. It's next to impossible to get a clear picture in such a short
time - I assume that is why so many commonly used phrases have been granted trademark
registrations to date. People like me, who file Letters of Protest, are helping the process. I
spend 30-40 minutes looking for evidence. If there is ample evidence, I put it together and
submit it through the process set up by the USPTO. I, as do many others, offer greater context
and an ability to see a wider scope of what is in the commercial environment than a 2-5 minute
search by one person at the USPTO. In addition to providing free research and a wider
perspective, having the ability to file Letters of Protest for free offers a more even playing
ground for the public and small businesses. By adding a $100 fee to “raise our hands”
individuals and small businesses will be effectively silenced. Corporations will be allowed to
eliminate competition by getting frivolous marks through a rushed and clogged system. Why
do I spend my time preparing Letters of Protest and why am I spending my time sharing my
thoughts for this review? I am an artist who has earned a living, paid taxes and provided for
my family since 2004. I am one of the millions who are not in the traditional job market (or
unemployment statistics) because I am forging my own way. I use my skills to meet the needs
of the marketplace - that is, I believe, what "The American Dream" is about. Much of my
business and income uses words and phrases. I search every saying on TESS before creating
my products. I respect the trademarks and copyrights of others as I want them to respect mine.
(I don't hold any trademarks but I am a fine artist and register my art with the Copyright
division of the Library of Congress.) I simply want the trademark process to work as it is
supposed to - and as it is stated on the USPTO website. Today, in practice, it is not. That is
why having a free Letter of Protest process is so vital. Please don't restrict access to the voices
and help of the people by approving this fee.
Thank you for your time and consideration.

Alan Smith Starr

